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City of Olmsted Falls

Minutes of a Regular Council Meeting

Tuesday, September 9, 2014, at Olmsted Falls City Hall

26100 Bagley Road – Council Chambers, 7:30 p.m.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  Mayor Ann Marie Donegan Council called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.  Roll call was conducted.  Councilmen Kathleen Fenderbosch, Jay Linn, Linda Garrity, Bob Sculac, Kevin Roberts, Terry Duncan and Sam Pulice were present. 
Also in attendance:  Santo Incorvaia, Assistant Law Director, Steve Presley, Finance Director, Mike DeSan, Assistant Finance Director, Joe Borczuch, Service Director, Rosann Jones, Manager Business & Community Services, Dan Gilles Chief of Police, Cornel Munteanu Fire Chief.  Audience: 5.
Approval of Minutes:
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to approve the minutes from the Regular Council Meeting of June 24, 2014; Mr. Linn seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays.  Motion carried.  
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to approve the minutes from the Special Council Meeting of July 21, 2014; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays.  Motion carried.  

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to approve the minutes from the Special Council Meeting of July 30, 2014; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Poll: 6 ayes; 0 nays; 1 abstain (Sculac).  Motion carried.  

Ms. Duncan moved to approve the minutes from the Special Council Meeting of August 18, 2014; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Poll: 6 ayes; 0 nays; 1 abstain (Sculac).  Motion carried.  

Consideration of Amendment to the Agenda - None
Mayor’s Report and Appointments
Mayor Donegan indicated that she met with the Senior Transportation Connection representatives and will bring forward a new agreement and protocol.  This issue may need to be discussed at one of the next caucus meetings. 
Property and Casualty Insurance RFP’s will be sent out sometime this week.  The P & C insurance will expire November 14th and will need to be reviewed. 

She will hold a master strategic planning retreat at City Hall on Monday, September 29th. The executive team will be in attendance and will be one of two in depth meetings.  Cleveland State will lead this program in the development of Year One all the way through a five year strategic plan.  This will help us be more proactive in years two and three. 
She met with Evergreen Packaging last Spring and they offered a public tour as well as a Council meeting to occur on site.  On October 28th the Council meeting will be taken off site and held at Evergreen Packaging. 

She has put together a second city newsletter that should be delivered to homes this week.  

There was also another Phase V letter sent out to residents and copies were distributed to Council.

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to appoint Michael Mohnickey to the position of part time fire fighter/paramedic in the Olmsted Falls Fire Department; Mr. Linn seconded.  

Mayor Donegan indicated that one of the part time firemen has taken a full time position in West Virginia and this appointment will replenish his pool of part time personnel.   Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Mayor Donegan indicated that she has begun attending the Baseball Commission meetings and has appointed Dave Buchholz as one of the members.  The goal of the baseball commission in the future may be to replace some voting membership obligations by their by-laws to Olmsted Recreation.  As this moves forward she will bring information to Council. 

Mayor Donegan stated that Ms. Masterson and Ms. Novotny who were part of the Phase V footprint, have a horribly failing septic system. They met with the Board of Health and it looks as if their septic system will need to be replaced.  They were informed by Mike Sekerak, from the Board of Health, that they will receive some economy of scale for their new septic.  She indicated that she has asked for this information in writing because a septic system is so costly regardless of when Phase V, if in fact it goes down River Road, these two individuals will be exempt for particular reasons.  

Communications from Residents - None
Approval of Bills:
Mr. Sculac moved to approve Pay Ordinance 2014–17; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  
Officials Reports:
Rosann Jones, Manager Business & Community Services 
Ms. Jones indicated that she distributed a copy of a letter she sent to all of our state representatives regarding the Jenkins Center and the ODNR grant.  This letter was distributed to Council as an FYI but she would request that if anyone has any relationship that would help move this issue forward, please contact that individual.  She is attempting to get some relief in order to move forward with the plans for the building. 
She is working on the CDBG for the senior facility in the back area of the administration building. This grant is due next Wednesday.

October 2nd at 7:00 p.m. here in Council Chambers she will hold a Heritage Home Loan Program review for everyone in the community who has a home 50 years old or older.  These individuals will receive letters about the program and the meeting.  If you have an older home this is an interesting program if you would like to accomplish some work in the home.  If you do not take advantage of the loan program they will give guidance in terms of architecture and appropriateness of what you would like to do to your home. 

She stated that Planning Commission will hear an application for a new restaurant downtown. This restaurant will move into the space where Fazio’s was located. The goal for Mr. Williams and the restaurant owner is to break through into the spaces that front Columbia Road in order to give the restaurant frontage on Columbia Road.  She stated that she has asked Mr. Williams to consider this option for many years.  The restaurant owner is requesting a parking waiver from Planning Commission.  She stated that this project is important as the restaurants are the hub of everything that goes on in the downtown area.  The new restaurant will be middle range Italian.  

She stated that the RFP for the library building and third floor were, as law requires, placed in Crain’s Cleveland Business yesterday and two Monday’s ago.  The city is required to legally advertise these spaces if we want to move forward with either building.  

Mayor Donegan indicated that she and Ms. Jones worked on a senior grant over the summer.  She would like to inform Council that by the end of this month we have investigated 11 grants and applied for 10 of them. 

She also introduced Marty Palicka from CERT and has been fundamentally involved since day one.  Dispatcher Adams is also present and was invited to speak regarding the regional dispatch ordinance. 

Joe Borczuch, Service Director 
Mr. Borczuch stated that he needs Council to approve the requisition for the Jenkins Center to be repaired.  He did contacted numerous companies, which he has done for the last five years, and a lot of them did not want to submit prices so unfortunately he only received one quote.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she did contact the IUPAT which is a painters union in an attempt to get volunteers but the work is so extensive that she was told they had no apprentice help. 

Mr. Roberts asked other than painting what work needed to be done.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that there was a lot of carpentry work needed.  There is a lot of rotted wood in the siding, the trim work on top and the underside of the porch, most of the northern and eastern sides are covered in mold.  

Mr. Sculac moved to approve Requisition 20114 to Patton Painting, Inc., for repairs and paint the exterior of the Jenkins Center in an amount not to exceed $13,705.00; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Mr. Borczuch indicated that he distributed information regarding the Streets Program.  Specialized Construction was the lowest bidder and who was awarded the project.  They will have 60 days to complete the project from the date of award. 
His last item is in regards to the underpass hillside.  He will plant trees along two hillsides with shrubs being planted in the spring which will eventually kill out the myrtle which is not growing.  He received three bids: Morton’s - Landscaping $44,300.00; Big Trees - $39,994.00; Smartscapes - $59,209.40.   He indicated that Morton’s has completed the weeding and spraying since we began this project.  He would like Council to make a decision this evening in order for him to have enough time to order trees and get them planted this fall. 
Mr. Roberts asked if all three bidders submitted bids for the same project.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that all three bidders received the same information.  Mr. Linn asked if there was a company that stood out with regard to assurance and longevity of what would be planted.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that the specifications included a one year guarantee for the trees.  

Ms. Duncan asked what would be planted.  Mr. Borczuch replied Winter King Hawthornes, Irish Liliac’s, Autumn Blaze Maples, Red Oaks, Spruces and a variety of trees.  The trees will be planted on top and the shrubberies will be planted lower.  Morton’s provided the design work and specifications at no cost to the city.  

Mr. Pulice inquired as to which two hillsides would receive the plantings.  Mr. Borczuch replied the first one on the Bronson side heading south and heading north the hillside at Tyndall Falls and Columbia.  He stated that he is hoping to plant trees on the opposite two ends of hillsides next fall.  

Mayor Donegan stated that nothing other than concrete is maintenance free and looking at the entrance ways to the city and incorporating sandstone and rock lower but on top there would be trees.  
Mr. Pulice moved to approve Big Trees for the planting of the hillsides at the Underpass in an amount not to exceed $40,000.00; Mr. Sculac seconded. 

Ms. Garrity indicated that Morton’s provided the design work free of charge and their bid is approximately $4,000 higher and she wonders if they incorporated some of the price for the design work in their bid.  Mr. Borczuch stated that he does not believe that is the case.  

Ms. Fenderbosch asked Mr. Borczuch if he was comfortable working with Big Trees.  Mr. Borczuch stated that they have completed the city’s big spade work.  The last time they planted any trees within the city was when Falls Pointe was originally developed.  He would see no issues working with this company. 

Mr. Linn stated that he would like to determine if Morton’s did include the design costs in their bid because the other company’s bid off of their design.  Due to this we may have a flawed process because one of the three actually developed the design.  
Ms. Duncan asked if there was any concern that Big Trees would not use the design.  Mr. Borczuch replied no.  The only item he noticed that was different about the bids was that Morton’s will use Ohio grown trees. Ms. Duncan stated that was huge.    Poll: 2 ayes (Pulice, Roberts); 5 nays. Motion failed. 

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to engage Morton’s Landscaping for the Underpass hillside plantings in an amount not to exceed $44,300.00; Mr. Linn seconded.  

Mr. Linn indicated that Morton’s Landscaping provided the design work that the other two bidders utilized and Morton’s has indicated that they will use Ohio grown trees.  He stated that according to the city’s arborist that is an important factor in choosing a company for plantings.  Mr. Pulice indicated that Council is unaware if Big Trees would utilize Ohio grown trees.  He cannot support spending $4,300.00 more of the city’s money without knowing that fact.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that her concern is that the city is taking someone else’s work and giving it to another company and does not know the legality of that.    Poll: 4 ayes; 3 nays (Pulice, Roberts, Sculac). Motion carried. 

Steve Presley, Finance Director 
Mr. Presley stated that the certification for delinquent refuse fees was filed with the county on Monday.  He stated that the total certification represents approximately 30% of the actual billings.  The 2015 refuse fees list was also taken to the county and they are awaiting the ordinance on Council’s agenda this evening and would ask that Council adopt this evening.  
In the collective bargaining unit contracts there is a 1% lump sum payment if municipal income tax receipts exceed the 2008 level by $200,000.00.  The amount the city collected in 2008 was $1,584,542.00 and the year to date collections this year is $1,558,883.00.  It was slightly higher than 2008 but did not meet the threshold to trigger the 1% payments.  A memo will be sent out to the bargaining units reflecting this information.  
Dan Gilles, Police Chief 
Chief Gilles indicated that for many years there have been discussions regarding regional dispatch plans.  Within the last eight to nine months he has looked at four separate scenarios and four different groups of partners.  The city has come to a final decision and is now under a deadline for the grant. After researching and comparing all of the options it is the true belief of the police and fire chief’s that joining the City of Strongsville is the best option.  Some key points the city was able to improve upon with the agreement was reducing costs by $5,000 a month from the original proposal.  The city will be locked into the agreement for a two year period.  We are also able to provide employment to our three full time dispatchers they will transfer over to the new center. This is an issue that some of the other options were not able to provide.  Strongsville is also considering taking some of the part time staff to supplement time off. The biggest issue for his department is that all the auxiliary services will be part of this agreement.  For example, the booking of prisoners, all the LEADS work, and clerking for all the court documents.  Booking includes photographs, fingerprints, and data entry.  If this was not included in the contract he would have to have both officers off the road in order to book a prisoner which takes an hour plus to complete, which would mean no officers available for calls. As the Chief of Police he would ask Council to support and adopt Ordinance 99-2014 this evening in order to begin moving forward.  This is for the betterment of the city, our first responders, citizens, taxpayers and the dispatchers who will remain employed. 
He stated that part of his department’s travel policy indicates that if he sends an officer out of state for training he needs Council approval.  He stated that starting the last Monday in November Sgt. Odis Rogers, who is a member of the Southwest Enforcement Bureau, has an opportunity to attend advanced SWAT school in Texas.  This schooling is paid for by our dues as part of the training program through the Southwest Enforcement Bureau.  They pay for travel and lodging.  The city will be responsible for Sgt. Rogers 40 hour work week.  He would like to request Council approve this request. 
Ms. Duncan moved to approve Sgt. Rogers travel out of state and to cover his pay for a 40 hour work week in order for him to participate in the SEB training; Mr. Linn seconded.  

Mr. Roberts asked what the training was for.  Chief Gilles indicated that it is advanced SWAT school.  Sgt. Rogers is a team leader on the SWAT team, which means he leads a team of officers into a building, etc.  He is also 4th in command of the SWAT team.    Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Cornel Munteanu, Fire Chief 
Chief Munteanu stated that he is in favor of the dispatch center moving to the City of Strongsville. He believes the services received will enhance the safety and response times for the entire community.  
Ms. Garrity asked if this ordinance is adopted this evening will the city retain the grant money.  Chief Munteanu indicated that the grant is being reviewed at FEMA and we should receive an answer tomorrow if the grant can be moved.  He stated that grant or no grant this is an issue that needs to move forward.  He would like Council to adopt the legislation this evening.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she has kept Council informed.  There was an attempt to form a COG, which was our first option, we looked at forming our own with a partnership with Brook Park but needed a third community.  We also look at the Chagrin Dispatch Center which is a COG model but asking our dispatchers to make that transition as difficult as it is it was not realistic for us to ask these individuals to travel to the east side.  When we received the second proposal from Strongsville we were successful in negotiations the cost reduction and all the other services the police department will receive.  The city negotiated a $5,000 per month reduction and that is capped for two years and the second year is the lessor of operation costs or $20,000 so we have some fixed costs.  
Ms. Garrity asked if Strongsville adopted their legislation.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Strongsville will adopt their legislation on the 15th.  She indicated that Berea is also signing on and we would like to get our dispatchers a little more seniority because they will be starting from scratch and that is difficult especially when they have put in the loyalty and work.  The city will have pay out costs which was about $14,000 a year ago in terms of benefit time.  
Chief Munteanu would also like to show his support for 98-2014 for the fire and smoke dampers.  This is an issue that is really important.  He stated that smoke dampers are to stop the spread of smoke or fire through a fire petition wall.  He stated that what builders have found out during remodeling is that this is an easy way to run cabling or piping through the duct work and what happens if there is a fire when that link drops it cannot close because of either the cabling or piping.  This ordinance will give the fire department the right to inspect the duct work and make sure there is no cabling or piping running through it which would stop the damper from working properly. 
Mayor Donegan would like to acknowledge for the record the monthly Mayor’s Court reports for June 2014, July 2014 and August 2014. 
Councilman Sam Pulice, Ward IV – No Report
Councilman Charles R. Sculac, Ward I 

Mr. Sculac requested that Council approve the Statement of Cash position dated August 31, 2014. 

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to approve the Statement of Cash position dated 08/31/2014 in the amount of $2,982,176.45; Mr. Linn seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 
Councilman Kevin Roberts, Ward II – No Report
Councilman Linda Garrity, Council-at-Large 
Ms. Garrity stated that the website RFP’s will need to be reviewed. 
The shredding event will take place on September 20th from 9:00 a.m. to 12:00.  She would like everyone to consider participation because there is only a minority of help.  The residents are appreciative and this is a good time when to speak with them.  She will ask that members who are willing to help out email her, even if it is only for an hour.  During the last event the line was out onto Bagley Road.  This event seems to become more and more popular each time it is held.  Mayor Donegan believes that the recycling grant the city obtained and the notices sent out shows in the amount we are shredding. 
Councilman Terry Duncan, Ward III 
Ms. Duncan indicated that she needs to address a couple of Park and Recreation issues.  One is for DJ Services for Falls Day in the Park which will be held October 5th.  She also has a request for Christmas holiday decorations as some of them need to be refreshed. 

Ms. Duncan moved to authorize the Mayor to enter into a contract with MC DJ services for DJ services for Falls Day in the Park; Mr. Linn seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to approve Requisition 17998 in the amount of $725.00 for the holiday tree lighting program and Village Green decorations; Mr. Roberts seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Ms. Duncan stated that the Park and Recreation organized an excellent program for Labor Day but it was unfortunate that more people did not show up but they will work on the program for next year. 
Councilman Jay Linn, Council Pro-Tempore 

Mr. Linn indicated that he fielded two resident complaints and Mr. Borczuch handled the first one perfectly and forwarded the complaint to Mr. McLaughlin in the building department and the property was cleaned up within two days after the initial call. 
The other call was regarding a noise complaint on Columbia Road. This resident stated that there are semi-trucks using their jake breaks and the speed limit is only 25 mph but it seems that no one abides by that.  The traffic seems to be moving in excess of 40 to 45 mph.  Mayor Donegan indicated that there is an anti-jake breaking law on the books and would ask that Chief Gilles target this area.  

Councilman Kathleen Fenderbosch, Council President 

Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that she will ask Council to untable and withdrawal the Benza legislation.  She would also request suspension and adoption of the dispatch agreement as well as the refuse billing legislation.  She stated that Exhibit “A” for the refuse billing will be left with the Clerk of Council for review rather than making so many copies as this information is voluminous.  
She would also request the grant for EMS training be adopted as well as the CERT and 102-2014.  

She stated that she will be in attendance at the staff meeting that the Mayor has graciously invited her too. 

Santo Incorvaia, Assistant Law Director 

Mr. Incorvaia would like to request an executive session after the meeting for the purpose of pending or threatened litigation. 
Old Business 
Resolution 09-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH MICHAEL BENZA AND ASSOCIATES, INC. TO PROVIDE FOR ENGINEERING SERVICES TO THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Tabled on Third Reading (02/25/2014)
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to remove from table; Mr. Linn seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Ms. Fenderbosch moved to withdrawal; Mr. Linn seconded.   Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 90-2014
AN RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING WITH OLMSTED COMMUNITY CENTER AS PART OF THE OLMSTED COLLABORATIVE RECREATION INITIATIVE, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Second Reading
New Business

Ordinance 96-2014

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING, RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE CERTIFICATION OF THE COST OF SOLID WASTE COLLECTION TO THE CUYAHOGA COUNTY FISCAL OFFICER FOR PLACEMENT ON THE TAX DUPLICATE FOR COLLECTION WITH ALL OTHER CITY TAXES FOR FISCAL YEAR 2015, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Second Reading

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to suspend; Mr. Roberts seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Ms. Fenderbosch moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Mr. Linn moved to adopt; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.   Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Ordinance 97-2014

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A COOPERATION AGREEMENT WITH CUYAHOGA COUNTY (DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS) FOR THE REPLACEMENT OF BAGLEY ROAD BRIDGE NO. 03.45 COUNTY ID#1108, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY    First Reading

Ordinance 98-2014

AN ORDINANCE ENACTING NEW SECTION 1612.011, “FIRE AND SMOKE DAMPER INSPECTIONS” OF THE CODIFIED ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS TO PROVIDE FOR INSPECTIONS AND RECORD KEEPING FOR HEATING, VENTILATION AND AIR CONDITIONING (HVAC) FIRE AND SMOKE DAMPERS IN ALL CITY-OWNED OR LEASED STRUCTURES, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading

Mr. Linn moved to suspend; Mr. Pulice seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Mr. Linn moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Mr. Linn moved to adopt; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.   Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Ordinance 99-2014

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING, RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO ANY AND ALL AGREEMENTS WITH THE CITY OF STRONGSVILLE FOR THE ESTABLISHMENT, IMPLEMENTATION AND PROVISION OF REGIONAL DISPATCH SERVICES BY STRONGSVILLE FOR THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS, ALL TO PROVIDE FOR EMERGENCY DISPATCH SERVICES IN THE SOUTHWEST AREAS, REPEALING ALL LEGISLATION INCONSISTENT HEREWITH, APPROPRIATING FUNDS THEREFOR, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to suspend; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Mr. Linn moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adopt; Mr. Linn seconded.   Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 100-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE ACCEPTANCE OF A GRANT FROM THE OHIO DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY FOR EMS TRAINING AND EQUIPMENT   First Reading

Mr. Linn moved to suspend; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Mr. Linn moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Voice Vote:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Mr. Linn moved to adopt; Ms. Duncan seconded.   Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 101-2014

A RESOLUTION ACKNOWLEDGING AND RECOGNIZING THE OLMSTED COMMUNITY EMERGENCY RESPONSE TEAM (C.E.R.T.) AS A VOLUNTEER ORGANIZATION IN THE COMMUNITY PROVIDING VOLUNTEER EMERGENCY RESPONSE ASSISTANCE TO THE COMMUNITY UNDER THE DIRECTION OF THE CITY   First Reading

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to suspend; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Ms. Fenderbosch moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adopt; Mr. Linn seconded.   
Ms. Fenderbosch thanked all the volunteers from CERT for all the work they have done for the city over the years.   Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 102-2014

A RESOLUTION ACCEPTING THE AMOUNTS AND RATES AS DETERMINED BY THE BUDGET COMMISSION AND AUTHORIZING THE NECESSARY TAX LEVIES AND CERTIFYING THEM TO THE COUNTY FISCAL OFFICER   First Reading

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to suspend; Mr. Sculac seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Ms. Fenderbosch moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Mr. Sculac moved to adopt; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.   Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Miscellaneous New Business - None
Such other business that may come before Council - None
Mr. Linn moved to adjourn into executive session for the purposes of pending or threatened litigation pursuant to ORC 121.22(g)(3) and (g)(1); Ms. Duncan seconded. Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.

Meeting adjourned at 8:35 p.m. 
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adjourn into regular session; Ms. Garrity seconded. Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 
The meeting reconvened at 8:55 p.m. 

Ms. Duncan moved to move forward on the nuisance abatement legislation for PP# 291-10-007 – City of Olmsted Falls and retain outside counsel at a cost not to exceed 150.00/hr; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded. 

Mr. Sculac raised concerns regarding environmental issues and including the EPA in this case.  He also commented that the City identifies any and all liens associated with this property in an effort to continue to weigh the cost benefit of riding the property of the nuisances and what the city be able to recoup on the property taxes. Mr. Linn agreed with Mr. Sculac and further articulated the same reasoning as Mr. Sculac. Mr. Pulice and Ms. Garrity also commented.

Poll: 5 ayes; 1 nay (Sculac); 1 abstain (Pulice). Motion carried. 
Mr. Linn moved to adjourn; Ms. Garrity seconded. Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m. 


             ____________________________
Ann Marie Donegan, Mayor

Angela Mancini, Clerk of Council
